BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

August 24, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, August 24, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman 



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. (arrived late)



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Acting Town Manager 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Grant – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Department of Public Works Engineering Division had been awarded a stormwater management grant in the amount of $124,780 for the Samoset Street outfall to Plymouth Harbor project.  This grant amount represents 60% of the project cost.  The remaining 40% will be provided by the town with in-kind services.

This grant combined with the recent Billington Sea stormwater grant total approximately $292,553 in stormwater grant funds received by the Town of Plymouth in FY 05.

Chapter 90 Local Aid – Mr. Sylvia also announced that the Town of Plymouth would receive approximately $837,920 in FY05 Chapter 90 local transportation aid.  This fiscal year’s allocation represents a $147,920 increase over FY 04.  

Appointments – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that he has appointed Arthur H. Lamb, Jr. and Martin A. Enos as permanent Deputy Fire Chiefs for the Plymouth Fire Department.

Deputy Fire Chief Arthur H. Lamb, Jr. - is a twenty-nine year veteran of the department.  Prior to his appointment as Deputy Fire Chief, Deputy Lamb served as Acting Deputy Chief.  For over twenty –three years, he served as Fire Captain, twenty of those years as a Shift Commander.  

Deputy Chief Lamb has experience with all types of emergencies and has extensive fire service training.  He holds degrees in Civil Engineering and 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

Fire Science and is a certified computer network engineer.  Deputy Chief Lamb comes highly recommended by the Fire Chief.

Deputy Fire Chief Martin A. Enos - is a twenty-eight and one half-year veteran of the department.  Prior to his appointment as Deputy Fire Chief, Deputy Enos served as Fire Captain for twenty years and Lieutenant for over three years.

Deputy Enos has experience with all types of emergencies and has extensive fire service training.  He holds a Bachelors of Science degree in Biology and is a certified diver.  Deputy Chief Enos comes highly recommended by the Fire Chief.

Beach Staffing – Mr. Sylvia announced that due to a reduction in lifeguards the Recreation Department would be unable to staff Whitehorse Beach and Fresh Ponds through Labor Day, 2004.  The last day of lifeguard coverage at Whitehorse and Fresh Pond will be Monday August 30, 2004. Guard coverage at Plymouth Beach and Morton Park will remain in place until Labor Day. Each beach will have a No Lifeguard on Duty sign posted and the newspapers will be notified

LICENSES

Vehicle for Hire Permit (New)

Habilitation Assistance Corp.

434 Court Street

Applying for fifteen (15) Vehicle for Hire Permits (Livery)

All vehicles have been inspected by our Inspectional Services Department.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator License (New)

Mayflower Citiservices

Daniel Hughes

7 Brewster Street

LICENSES (continued)

Habilitation Assistance Corp.

Peter Norkus

4 McClelland road

Halifax

Frances Heath

61R Camelot Drive

Francis DeLappe

12 State Road, Unit C

Background checks and driving records show no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

Emergency Pole Petition

Petition 04-22 One petition covering the installation of four (4) new poles on Billington Street.  These poles are necessary for better service reliability to this area.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above pole petition and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.  Vice Chairman voiced his concern with the pole still standing on Long Pond Road.  Mr. Sylvia will look into this with Verizon and explained that the pole is necessary as it is delivering voltage to an outside tap at a resident’s home.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Gift - The Board accepted $2,000.00 as a gift from the developer of Tara Woods in support of the funding of a senior center in the Town. Selectman Schena asked Mr. Sylvia how much is in the fit account at this time and Mr. Sylvia responded that he would find out.

Appointment – The Board appointed Ms. Jessica Connelly to 1749 Court House for a 3 year term.  Ms. Connelly was on the committee from 1998 to 2001 and left due to re-location.  She has returned to Plymouth and would like to be 

considered. 

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

Appointment – The Board appointed Ms. Joan Bergman to the Plymouth Cultural Council.  Ms. Bergman will be appointed for a 3-year term.

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of July 13, 2004, July 20, 2004, and

July 27, 2004.  Vice Chairman moved to approve and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Closing of Firestations – Mr. Gene Lane voiced his concern with the closing of the North Plymouth and Manomet Firestations.  Chairman Tavares and Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that these stations are not closing permanently but rather intermittently because of the short staffing and because we have to bring the overtime down.

Town Manager – Ms. Kathy Barbieri explained that after last week’s meeting she went to town hall to get a copy of Ms. Nolan’s contract.  She explained that after reading it she still does not know the reasons why Ms. Nolan left.  She also mentioned that she felt Ms. Nolan received too much vacation time compared with what her original contract stated.  Chairman Tavares explained that Ms. Barbieri should make an appointment with the Human Resources Department if she wanted to discuss the discrepancies.  Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that as far as the reasons behind her leaving, that this information was confidential and a condition of agreement.

FY05 STATE AID

Mark Sylvia, Acting Town Manager, explained the importance of where we were in the process of anticipating our FY05 State Aid distribution. Mr. Sylvia deferred the discussion to Bruce Miller, Finance Director.

Mr. Miller explained that in order to fund the various departmental supplemental budget requests in regards to the anticipated State Aid amount, a variety of funding sources must be considered since the actual revised state aid amount is not in agreement with the Town’s anticipated revised state aid amount.  Mr. Miller explained that the actual state aid increase was $487,474 over budgeted state aid as compared to the anticipated $1,000,000.  Furthermore, he explained that State Assessments increased $357,759, which was not factored into the Town’s anticipated state aid windfall and when factoring in the lower then 

FY05 STATE AID (continued)

anticipated revenues with the increased assessment, the net increase available to augment the Town’s operating budget equals $129,715.

Mr. Miller also explained that there is another state aid enhancement that has the potential of being recognized.  He explained that under consideration is a plan to increase the total lottery distribution by either $75,000,000 or $100,000,000.  If agreement is reached, the Town’s share under these two proposals would equal $447,774 or $597,033 respectively based on the state’s lottery distribution formula.  Chairman Tavares requested we send a letter to our legislative delegation requesting the $100,000,000 distribution formula. 

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Miller if we accounted for the 1,000,000 reduction in State Aid because he explained that with revenues and assessments up we should have in excess of $900,000.   Chairman Tavares agreed with Mr. Schena and asked Mr. Miller to check with Mr. Dello Russo, the former Finance Director.  Mr. Miller explained that he would review it to see if reduction was made elsewhere in the budget.  Chairman Tavares asked if our auditors check our calculations.  Mr. Miller answered in the affirmative and that there is a process. Selectman Schena asked when could we spend the $129,000 and whether this needs to be split with the schools. Mr. Miller responded that we can spend it immediately and that it does have to be split with the schools but cautioned him about its expenditure because this figure inflates the budget and is a one-time revenue source.  Mr. Sylvia explained that they need to meet with the Superintendent regarding this.

REVISED SEWER POLICY

At the August 10, 2004 Board of Selectmen’s meeting, Mr. Crombie discussed the Sewer Bank Policy and after the discussion the Board recommended that some considerations which were discussed be re-examined and brought back for discussion at the August 24, 2004 meeting.  

Based on this re-examination, the Sewer Bank Policy no w reflects the recommended changes/additions as follows:

Sewer connection fees:  Be advised if the new sewer connections fees do not grow at a minimum of a million dollars per year, it will require other sources of revenue to help offset the payment of capital costs.

REVISED SEWER POLICY (continued)

Special Sewer Connection Fee:  Recommend that individuals within the current sewer system who have constructed septic system in the last 5 years be allowed to tie-into the sewer system at a reduced rate of $5 per gallon. 

Tie-in:  If the applicant is held up due to obtaining permits or appeals that are no fault of their own, they can be granted up to 3 years additional time to break ground.

Connection Fees:  Applicants who pay connection fees within 90 days of notification will have one year from that date to commence construction or the permit will be rescinded.

Special Considerations and Appeals:  The DPW Director and Town Manager  would have 30 days to make a recommendation to the Board of Selectmen and the Board would have 30 days to render a decision.

Mr. Loring Tripp, Planning Board Chairman, voiced his concern with the policy because he felt it hindered economic development I the town.

After a brief discussion, Chairman Tavares explained that the Board should take up 2 separate votes.  The first vote being to accept the sewer policy as revised.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to accept and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.  The second vote being to recommend the actions of the Board.  Selectman Schena moved to recommend the Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

Article 6: To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money from available funds for a contract to assist the School Department in recovering Medicaid reimbursements, or take any other actions relative thereto.

Robert Gurek, School Business Administrator, explained to the Board that this money is needed in order to pay the vendor for the collection and processing fees for Medicare reimbursements.  Selectman Schena asked how much would be needed and Mr. Gurek responded about $44,000 to $50,000 for the year. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 recommended.

Article 27: To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to appoint an Ad-Hoc Committee to investigate the municipalization and/or 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

aggregation of electric power and/or distribution and whether or not to municipalize ownership of electric lights, or take any other action relative thereto.

Dr. Rushforth, Chairman of the Ad-Hoc Electric Committee, explained that the Town actually needs to initiate the process of this committee by Town Meeting.  This committee was originally voted by the Selectmen but after reviewing the State Laws on municipal aggregation, it was discovered that Town Meeting needs to vote this committee.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 recommended.

Article 9: To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund and/or borrow the sum of $52,038.00 pursuant to G.L. c. 44B for the purchase of 83 acres of land, more or less, in the Town of Plymouth located on Ship Pond Road shown on Assessors Map 65 as Lots 11A, 11B, 11C, 11D and 15A and on Old Sandwich Road shown on Assessors’ Map 65 as Lot 8 and on Assessors’ Map 68 as Lot 4B as authorized by Article 3 of the June 1, 2004 Annual Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto.

William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, explained that this article is a continuation on the remaining balance due on the Talcott Property, heard at the June 1, 2004 Special Town Meeting. The remaining balance due is in the amount of $52,038.00.  The intent of the article is to release the remaining balance. 

Selectman Schena moved to recommend the Article 9 and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Nook Road - Vice Chairman Malaguti thanked the Highway Dept for their grading and preparation of Nook Road.

Health Insurance Trust Fund – Selectman Quintal suggested that the excess money from State Aid be used to start a health insurance trust fund.

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, paragraph 3 to consider litigation.  Selectman Schena seconded the motion.  Voted 4 - 0 by roll call - Selectmen Quintal, Malaguti, Schena, and Tavares.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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